
Jackson County Library Emergency Board Meeting 

August 11, 2016 

Members present: Sandra Brock, Cindy Gowen, Lee Scoggins, and Cheryl Cross 

Member absent: Hanna Dickinson 

Meeting called to order at 1:24 p.m. 

The library board met to discuss updates regarding the elevator issue discussed at the July meeting. The 

email sent to the board members 2 weeks following the July meeting, as requested, is as follows: As 

requested, I am sending some updates regarding our recent elevator repair issue. Here’s what I have so 

far, please note that I am including all relevant information even if it is not something we feel should be 

done. I am also going to include the information discussed at July’s meeting, just to refresh everyone’s 

memory. I have also received final estimates from ThyssenKrupp so I am giving those amounts rather 

than the estimates given that I provided at the last meeting. I will also note here that with either option, 

there may be unexpected costs. Option 2 also requires that we provide safe, accessible storage areas 

and that we hire a disposal company. I have attached the estimates to this email.  

 

 The issue itself is the result of rust building at the bottom of the elevator pit, causing the 
cylinder upon which the piston rests to shift. This creates a grinding noise as the elevator 
descends to the ground floor. This needs to be repaired within 1-2 months or we risk metal 
shavings falling into the hydraulic fluid, which will begin leaking once the piston develops a hole 
from the grinding.  

 We have two options to repair this. The first is to pull the piston out and move the cylinder. The 
technician I spoke with, Adam Newlin (service superintendent at ThyssenKrupp) said this would 
cost around $14,847 and has an 80% success rate. It would take about 3 days to complete the 
work and he recommends that the library be closed during this time due to debris and noise. It 
is difficult to determine if this is the best option as he has no way of knowing the extent of the 
damage beneath the cylinder until it is all lifted up. He felt that this option may get us by for 
about 5 years, after which time we will have to move on to option 2.  

 Option 2 is to pull out the cylinder and the piston, redrill the hole, and install new equipment. 
This option costs $43,513 and would take 2-3 weeks to complete the work. He recommends that 
the library be closed during this time due to debris and noise along with bulky and heavy 
equipment needing to be moved within the public library space. There is also an 8-10 week wait 
period for parts to arrive. This option may last the same length of time as the existing 
equipment has – about 26 years.  

 Current state laws regarding public funds require that we request bids for purchases exceeding 
$20,000 although there is an exemption for ‘replacement parts and labor for repairs of 
machinery and equipment.’ If we go with option 2, we may still wish to receive bids, which must 
be open for 10 to 30 days. I requested that Adam check on our agreement with ThyssenKrupp to 
determine if it is acceptable that we have someone else do repairs. Our current agreement is 
that no one else may perform work on our elevator but there may be stipulations regarding 
bidding requirements. I’m still waiting to hear back regarding this.  



 I spoke with Michael John Gray to check on the possibility of a General Improvement Fund 
grant, I checked back in through email and called on August 2 to see how the process was going. 
He informed me that he is exhausting all possibilities to locate funding to assist us but he does 
not anticipate being able to fund this project through a GIF grant since his budget was cut quite 
dramatically. He assured me that he would double down on his efforts and hopes to locate some 
funding for us.  

 As I stated at our last meeting, I feel that our primary thought in considering which option needs 
to be regarding how long we plan to be in this location. I know that we are all very attached to 
our downtown location but I do think this may be something we need to consider. When 
checking on millage funding, I found that millage can be used to pay rent on a building (the law 
recently changed to explicitly include rent). The library currently spends roughly $3,600 a year 
on elevator maintenance along with a varying amount spent each year on building maintenance. 
If we feel that we wish to remain in this building for the next 25+ years, it would be best to go 
with option 2 but if we feel that we will completely outgrow this building before that time, 
option 1 may be more feasible. If we decided to consider the option of a different (one story) 
building, we can look into this possibility; we may find that we are able to maintain a presence 
downtown, perhaps as a local history reading room, while having the primary library located in a 
different building. I will note here that I am not particularly inclined more or less toward either 
option (staying or leaving), I am simply felt it was appropriate to address this and wish to do 
what is best for this institution and its community.  

 Also regarding millage funds, Option 2 may be considered a capital expenditure but it’s a little 
tricky to really determine this. I spoke with one of our auditors and he informed me that it may 
be considered capital if any one item is valued at over $5,000 and it’s an improvement upon the 
original as opposed to a replacement. I have little doubt that some of the equipment may be 
valued over $5k but may not necessarily be considered an improvement beyond replacement. If 
we find this to be case, we can verify that we have received that amount from state aid funding, 
which can be used to cover capital expenditures. This is assuming that we do not receive GIF 
funding.  

 It was also requested that I check on our checking account balance for this same time in 
previous years. Balances for the checking account ending on June 30 of each year are listed 
below and I have combined state, memorial, and millage accounts for the years before the 
accounts were merged although I was unable to locate statements for the state aid accounts for 
2005 and 2006. I’m also not sure what happened in 2005 although I assume my trouble in 
locating state aid information along with this decrease may have something to do with 
Huckabee’s work to eliminate state aid funding to libraries beginning in 2001.  

o 2016: $111,219.92 
o 2015: $91,939,53 
o 2014: $61,708.25 
o 2013: $74,207.90 
o 2012: $72,190.23 
o 2011: $58,299.76 
o 2010: $47,076.56 
o 2009: $42,781.53 
o 2008: $38,094.85 
o 2007: $45,072.95 
o 2006: $40,625.91 
o 2005: $24,887.98 
o 2004: $50,435.08 



o 2003: $83,312.25 (no state aid account from March to August this year?) 
o 2002: $97,141.48 
o 2001: $94,365.76 
o 2000: $83,873.88 

End of email 

The board discussed the options outlined in the email above. They felt that it would be too challenging 

to search for a new building and that, in doing so, we could lose our downtown location. In 

consideration to our historic location and the ability for patrons to walk to the library, the board felt it 

would be appropriate to remain downtown and make the repairs to the elevator.  

In considering options 1 and 2, the board felt that it would be unwise to make the temporary repair 

because we would like have to go forward with the more costly repair in 5 years anyway and it is 

unlikely that the library will move locations in that time. The board also discussed funding for the 

project. Ms. Ryals reported that she received a possible grant option through the USDA. After reviewing 

the grant further, she feels that we do not qualify for the grant as it is not to be used for maintenance. 

She also discussed with the board how we are legally supposed to receive bids for work costing at least 

$20,000 but that bids are not legally required for  ‘replacement parts and labor for repairs of machinery 

and equipment.’ This is significant as having another company perform the work would violate our 

current maintenance agreement. The board did feel that it would be beneficial to receive estimates 

from other companies to ensure that the work is necessary and well-priced.  

Ms. Gowen moved that we purse repair option 2 and discuss the estimates we receive to determine our 

next course of action; Ms. Scoggins seconded the motion. The motion passed with no dissent.  

To allow for sufficient time to receive estimates, the board felt it was appropriate to change our next 

meeting date to August 24 at 3:45.  


